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My name is Jack Rubin.  I am a survivor of several Nazi concentration and death camps, 

the only member of my beloved family to survive the Holocaust.  Somehow I survived and was 
fortunate to make it to this great country and raise a beautiful family, with three (3) children and 
four (4) grandchildren.  
 

I have served on the advisory committee of the Jewish Family Services in West Palm 
Beach for many years, and am also a member of the executive committee of the Holocaust 
Survivors Foundation USA, which we formed 14 years ago to fight for the rights of tens of 
thousands of survivors still living in the United States, especially those living in poverty.  Our 
leaders are elected by survivors from all over the United States.  I am speaking here in my 
individual capacity. 
 

I begin by thanking the leadership of this Committee for giving us Holocaust survivors 
and the family members of Holocaust survivors the opportunity to speak here about what we 
have experienced and continue to experience.  We thank Chairman Royce and Ranking Member 
Engel, Chairman Rohrabacher and Ranking Member Keating, and Chairwoman Ros-Lehtinen 
and Ranking Member Deutch.  We are very proud of our South Florida representatives working 
with the other important leaders of this Congress, and would like to specially acknowledge the 
many, many years of dynamic and critical support that Ileana Ros-Lehtinen and Ted Deutch have 
given to the Holocaust survivors in the United States, Europe, Israel, and everywhere else 
survivors live.      
 

As you know from our struggles dating back to the late 1990s, we survivors have 
tried everything we know to lift our brothers and sisters out of this grinding poverty and little has 
worked.     
 

Instead, we have been blocked everywhere we have turned, in court cases right up the 
Supreme Court, in Congress, and even seeking proper funding directly from Germany.   The 
small and inconsistent gains in funding for survivors over the years from Germany, channeled 
through the Claims Conference, are delivered in uneven and we believe inadequate ways, and we 
still see the poverty and misery at tragically high levels still today.   
 
 Some 55,000 Holocaust survivors in the United States today live near or below the 
official federal poverty level.  This is tragic and unacceptable.    We believe that a serious 
assessment by this Committee of the actual cost of needed in-home care and basic emergency 
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services such as medicines, dental care, hearing aids, food, rent, utilities, transportation, and 
other vital services will show a multi-billion dollar deficit.  
 

The Holocaust survivors in this country strongly believe even at this very late date, we 
must return to the origins of Chancellor Adenauer's promise in the 1950's when he said that 
modern Germany must take care of the all of the needs of survivors due to the savage actions of 
the predecessor government, the Nazi German regime, with the death camps, the labor camps, 
medical experiments, torture, and other crimes which have left this tragic legacy till this very 
hour.  Because of the these horrible deprivations, survivors’ mental and physical health care 
needs are more extensive, more complex, and more dire than other elderly people, and require 
serious, comprehensive responses.       
   

Unfortunately, the existing system has fallen tragically short of what survivors need and 
deserve.  The current funding and care delivery system is difficult for survivors to access, and 
also severely underfunded.   

 
Holocaust survivors are looking to this Committee to help secure the funding for the care 

all survivors need, primarily from the German government and businesses such as Allianz and 
Generali who profited from the Holocaust.  Survivors are not seeking additional funds from the 
United States government or American taxpayers, or from Jewish philanthropy.  The United 
States did not cause survivors’ extensive problems we experience today, and neither did the 
Jewish community.  Looking to these sources is wrong in principle and wrong because it will 
never yield the amount of funds actually needed to provide for the needs of survivors today. 

 
Here are some examples collected from South Florida and other communities throughout 

the U.S.:  
 

- Emergency funds are capped at $2,500 per year per survivor.  That is a cap, not a 
guarantee.  Most survivors get less every year because of limited funds that have to be 
divided among many survivors with emergencies.   The result is that many, many 
survivors’ emergency needs go unmet. 
 

-  Hearing aids usually cost about $5,000, and are not covered by Medicare.  With the 
$2,500 cap and lower actual amounts available, survivors often cannot get even one 
hearing aid, much less two in the same year.   How can a hearing impaired survivor in his 
or her late 80s be expected to manage with no or only one hearing aid?   
 

- Most survivors have extensive dental needs because during the Holocaust, we had no 
opportunity to care for our teeth, suffered extreme malnutrition, as well as beatings and 
other horrible deprivations.  Unfortunately, dental services are paid for from the same 
emergency funds that are limited to $2,500 per year.  And the dental work that many 
survivors need costs thousands and thousands of dollars. Some dentists give pro bono 
help in some cities, but this is very limited.  I see and hear story after story where 
survivors cannot get the gum surgery, or extensive dental work they need because there is 
no money.  This is a very, very big problem.  The lack of proper dental care harms  
survivors’ dignity, and also puts them at risk for bad nutrition and cardiac problems.   
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- Many poor survivors don’t have a car, cannot access public transportation, or cannot 

drive themselves to medical appointments.  The lack of transportation to go to the doctor 
is a real problem and there is not enough money for this.  Survivors often miss their 
doctor appointments for lack of transportation.   
 

- The cap on home care funds has been reduced in some areas by 50%.  In some cases 
survivors with documented need of 24 hour care had funding cut from $2,500 to $1,250 
per month. 
 

- There is the elderly survivor, Mrs. K, who is very sick and is in the hospital for blood 
transfusions, but was refused when she asked for her AARP insurance paid  which she 
couldn’t afford – all of $625 for a quarter 
 

- Or, Mrs. I, who needed a refrigerator and after a six week wait, her application was 
denied.   This was in September and she still does not have a working refrigerator for her 
food and medicine.   
 

- There was the elderly survivor woman who, during one of the hottest days of this past 
summer, requested money for an air conditioner that cost $500.   She was told they only 
had enough money to give her half of the cost.   Unfortunately she didn’t have the rest 
and had to endure the unbearable summer heat without air conditioning.   
 

- There is the survivor who was desperate for assistance to pay for a stair lift since her 
husband is home bound and was told they were too rich for assistance, even though their 
mortgage payments use up most of their income.   

 
- Survivors are begging for home care and being refused.  In one community I was told the 

maximum is 15 hours per week, despite the severity of the survivors’ illness.   These are 
people who are not eligible for Medicaid.   If they go to an assisted living facility, they 
use every penny available to pay their overhead, but you have to know that aids in those 
facilities cost extra.   The Claims Conference programs refuse any assistance to survivors 
for these so-called “extra” services in assisted living facilities or nursing homes.   
 

- These many problems are illustrated by the case of a survivor from Stovnietze, Poland, 
who spent World War II in the Lodz and Kielce ghettos, and Auschwitz.   He survived 
because he was a mechanic and also learned to be a bricklayer.  He suffered so many 
injuries in the camps including terrible foot injuries from standing barefoot in the snow.  
Everyone but his sister perished in the camps.   This survivor eventually settled in 
Richmond, Virginia.    He worked all his life and had saved some money, but never 
married and had no children.  But like many survivors, he was a hoarder.  As he aged it 
got so bad he was pinned down in his home.  When neighbors didn’t see his car move for 
three days, they called the police, who had to hoist this elderly survivor out the upstairs 
window.  He was sent to the hospital close to death.  Showing signs of recovery, he got 
better in a nursing home until his medical coverage came to an end.  He couldn’t move 
home because it was unlivable, so he went to assisted living, at $5,000 a month, which 
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increased to $6,000 as he faltered.  Soon he needed aides in the facility, which cost an 
additional $6,000 per month -- with no assistance from the Claims Conference or other 
programs.  These costs were far beyond his reach financially.  He had to be moved to 
another facility that was less expensive, where he eventually died in March 2013.   
However, without the help of a group of two very dedicated friends and his former 
employer in the small Richmond community he would never have received the attention 
or care he needed.    
 

- Widows and widowers who live alone cannot get home care from Medicare if they don’t 
spend a certain number of nights in the hospital, and after many operations are told they 
should have help at home even if there were only in the hospital overnight.  Yet the 
rationing of home care funds puts these survivors in danger.  
 

- Some survivors are now applying for assistance for the first time.  This is because they 
are desperate for help, but their needs were not factored into the agency’s budget and they 
have to wait for help which may never come.  Others do not even apply because they are 
aware of the funding shortages. 
 

- Survivors are re-traumatized every time they have to retell their wartime experiences and 
for many, the application process for assistance is emotionally brutal. 
 

- Though there are fewer survivors every year, the agencies caseloads are increasing 
because more are becoming poor, they are getting more frail, and their needs are 
increasing due to declining health.   
 

- It is unconscionable that survivors, who went hungry for years during the Holocaust, 
should go hungry in the United States, but they are. 
 

- If a survivor moves to an assisted living facility or a nursing facility, the Claims 
Conference programs provide no assistance if they need help with a personal aide or with 
personal hygiene.  If a survivor lives independently, he or she can get meals delivered or 
other services, but these stop if they move to a facility.  In these facilities, a resident must 
pay extra for assistance with meds or to take a bath, but none of that is covered by the 
Claims Conference.     
 

- Social workers and survivors involved in the advisory committees have heard this 
question far too often:  “Do I take my medication or do I buy food?”   There are limited 
funds that must cover a broad range of needs.  “Should the agency take care of every 
need of a few survivors, or take care of some needs of many survivors?”  Under the 
current framework, these questions are inevitable.  Rationing is inevitable.  Why does it 
have to be this way?   
 

- There are children of survivors who are putting themselves in financial jeopardy to help 
care for their parents.   We are grateful that the Committee recognized this problem and  
invited Ms. Bar-Cohen to relate her personal experience in caring for her father.   These 
difficulties are widespread. 
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Doing the Math to Properly Analyze Recent German Home Care Announcement 
 

Madame Chairwoman, and Mr. Ranking Member, you are well aware from our many 
years of work that in-home care is vital for survivors as they cannot be institutionalized 
easily whether it be a nursing home or mental health facility, which conjures up for most 
survivors the most bitter memories of the way the Nazis treated us.  There could be nothing 
worse than having to be institutionalized after all we experienced.   
 

You have heard our pleas for over a decade, seeking a dedicated, permanent source of 
funding for long-germ care whose access survivors could control themselves.  As you are well 
aware, these plans have been repeatedly blocked by the institutions that preferred the status quo.  
Think of the thousands who have suffered since then who could have been helped if the past 
efforts you supported had not been derailed!  I raise this not to assess blame, but to remind you 
and the Committee that survivors need and deserve comprehensive, accurate, and survivor-
centered solutions – TODAY. 
 

Now everyone is talking about home care, with grand announcements that Germany 
would spend $800 million over the next four years (2014-2017) for survivors’ home care through 
the Claims Conference.  We are asking the Committee to please take a very close look at this 
announcement and use a sharp pencil and paper to really understand what it will mean to 
survivors for tangible help they desperately need.     

 
According to the announcements 56,000 survivors per year are served via the Claims 

Conference with these German funds.  This 56,000 number does not include untold numbers of 
other survivors who are not currently served, because we know most agencies do not conduct or 
cannot afford outreach because funds for services are already limited.   Yet these Holocaust 
survivors are also entitled to help and they must be an integral part of this calculation, too. 
 
             But if the Committee and the Congress do the simple math, it will show how terribly 
inadequate these supposedly large dollar figures are when it comes to the reality of what the 
survivors really need.    
 

 $200 million per year divided by the 56,000 survivors that the Claims Conference and 
Germany say are now being served, amounts to about $3,560 for each Holocaust survivor each 
year.     
 

The average survivor in his or her 80s needs at least 15 hours per week of home care.  At 
$15 per hour, which would be the low end in Chicago and South Florida, $3,560 only provides 
16 weeks a year of home care.  What is a survivor supposed to do the other 36 weeks? 
 
  If a survivor needs 24 hour a day care, the new German fund would provide only 9 days 
of care every year.   
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 In New York City, where home care costs at least $20 per hour, the funds would provide 
even less home care for Holocaust survivors.  
 

This is obviously not sufficient.  Survivors cannot make it on partial solutions, press 
releases, and political rhetoric.  

 
A recent report of the New York City social services organization Self Help shows how 

inadequate the recently announced funding levels really are.   It says that in 2013, in the New 
York City metropolitan area alone, 26,572 survivors, or 41% of the New York survivor 
population, required some help with daily tasks.   When that number is compared with the 
56,000 survivors worldwide that are currently “served” via home care funds through the Claims 
Conference, the deficiencies are obvious.   New York accounts for roughly half of the U.S. 
survivor population, which is between 20 and 25% of the world survivor population.  If New 
York’s survivor population, with about 12% of the world’s total, has enough survivors needing 
home care to comprise (for analytical purposes) 47% of the total number of survivors getting 
help with home care through the Claims Conference today, the “math” shows there are huge 
amounts of unmet needs now, and will be gaping needs in the years to come.  

 
When viewed in historical context, the recent German home care announcement is even 

more chilling.  This grand new announcement might meet 25% of survivors’ current home care 
needs.  However, it is the culmination of several years of increases since 2005 in which the totals 
have doubled with each new announcement, usually every two years.   Since the latest, high-
water mark will only meet 25% of U.S. survivors’ home care needs, it shows how much 
unnecessary suffering survivors had to endure in recent years as funding has been inching up 
gradually through negotiations with Germany without regard for the actual human needs being 
neglected.     

 
 Another question this Committee should ask is:  What are the Claims Conference’s plans 
for the new German home care funds?  Have the allocations for each city in the United States 
been determined?  We think that  the United States House of Representatives and the Senate, and 
certainly the Holocaust survivors and our families, are entitled to know exactly how the new 
German home care funds will be allocated -- where, when, and how much?  The same is true for 
all other funds for all the other needs survivors continue to need   so badly.  
 

Doing this math, taking the local pay scales of any local venue, X$/hour for home health 
care workers X number of days a month which are clinically determined to be needed, gives you 
a number which makes a mockery of the actions and proposals currently on the table.  The 
unique health and emotional conditions and illnesses of survivors require professional 
treatments.  We think a serious, intensive, and critical inquiry will show the actual need is 
several billion dollars for home care alone, when you consider the aggregate, world wide need, 
and the remaining years this care will be needed, and a like amount for emergency services also.  
Where will the funding come from for these desperately needed professional services when 
Germany’s recent, highly publicized increases still yield only 25% of the funds needed into the 
foreseeable future?      
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Survivors need mental health care in much larger proportion than do any other population 
directly because of what was done to them – to us -- under the Nazi German regime for years. 
Many competent health care professionals prescribe measures to help and there is little money to 
help leaving survivors alone to contend with the sleeplessness, nightmares and horrors being 
relived over and over. Only recently, the Claims Conference announced the results of recent 
negotiations with the German Government resulting in a one time payment for Child Survivors 
for the first time amounting to $3,280 total. Once again, the negotiations and public relations 
surrounding the announcement leave the impression of a very important result but in fact the 
math shows a huge false impression. What are survivors and their families to do to get help once 
again with such negotiations results with Germany not paying the actual  funding to care for their 
horrid needs directly resulting from what the Nazi Germans did to them? 
 

I very much doubt that Chancellor Adenauer, who promised in the 1950s that Germany 
would provide for the victims of the Holocaust “to their last breath,” would be satisfied by the 
state of affairs today.   
 

Survivors need and deserve a realistic German rational funding that will address all 
important unmet needs, ideally worldwide.  It should no longer be acceptable to cause continuing 
misery to survivors based on piecemeal negotiations every few years and a patchwork of 
programs.   

 
I would add here that the problems of survivors living in poverty and suffering without 

the care they need is a worldwide problem – including in Israel where over 40% of the world’s 
Holocaust survivors live.  The issue is of such concern in Israel that, even as the people of Israel 
braced for war with Hamas this past July, the Jerusalem Post published a statement I wrote 
addressing the depth of the problems facing Holocaust survivors in the U.S., Israel, and 
worldwide.  In that article, I wrote: 

 
Survivors and second and third generation leaders have long opposed the current 
cynical framework pitting the heirs of East German properties against indigent 
survivors. This shell game, enabled by the silence bought by Claims Conference 
grants, has allowed the Claims Conference to protect Germany while maintaining 
monopoly control over Holocaust-related assets and survivors’ welfare. But the 
fact is, Germany caused the massive medical and emotional problems survivors 
are confronting today, and Germany should pay for all of the survivors’ needs, 
without the bargaining and compromising that has become the Claims 
Conference’s specialty. Survivors and heirs should have the right to recover their 
lost assets, including German properties, insurance claims, and artworks, and 
Germany should pay for the needs of indigent survivors. 
 

http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Memo-to-the-Claims-Conference-We-
Holocaust-survivors-are-not-dead-yet-362041   
 

In connection with this statement and my live testimony, I request that the Committee 
accept some letters and other materials concerning this and the other matters I have addressed 
here.  

http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Memo-to-the-Claims-Conference-We-Holocaust-survivors-are-not-dead-yet-362041�
http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Memo-to-the-Claims-Conference-We-Holocaust-survivors-are-not-dead-yet-362041�


 

8 
 

 
Survivors Are Not Asking for Help from U.S. Taxpayers 

 
Members of this Committee and Subcommittees, we want to also be clear that Holocaust 

survivors are not asking for more help from the U.S. taxpayers.   Survivors already benefit from 
many programs for the elderly, and should continue to do so.   We hope these can be made better 
for all elderly in the U.S.    However, U.S. taxpayers are already burdened enough, and soon 10 
million American baby boomers will be turning 65 every year for the foreseeable future.  
Shaving off thin slices of these precious funds which themselves have been sequestered and cut 
along with regularly targeted funds added would make it tragic for survivors to be inserted in that 
long line of those seeking those ever smaller funds.   
 

Holocaust survivors endured ghettos, starvation, disease, concentration camps, killing 
factories, and death marches.  We came to the United States and became proud and productive 
American citizens.  Many survivors served this country in combat in Korea and Vietnam.  I 
myself am a U.S. military veteran.  Survivors are fiercely independent and never wanted to rely 
on their fellow Americans for a penny of assistance.  These same survivors now have to ask for 
help because they can no longer care for themselves.   
 

But the United States did not cause the problems survivors face today – Germany did.    
 

As a survivor I am sick as are my colleagues that these taxpayer funds of HHS, and 
others are being contemplated for use for us and our brothers and sisters when we insist 
Germany's full responsibility to provide the actual costs of all the services remains a moral and a 
practical imperative.   

 
In this regard, I feel it is necessary to comment on the recent initiative announced by the 

White House about helping Holocaust survivors.   
 
The White House announced an “initiative” to help Holocaust survivors in need with a 

plan to appoint one desk person at HHS to coordinate with social service agencies, begin a 
program to recruit VISTA volunteers to help survivors, and begin to organize fundraising in the 
Jewish Federations to augment funding for survivors’ needs.   

 
As it currently stands, the White House’s announcement is deeply flawed.  Survivors 

deserve the most thorough, professional, and comprehensive care available, not half-measures.  
And the Jewish community should not be looked to for fundraising to fill these gaps – the Jewish 
people were the victims, not the perpetrators.   The Jewish communities should not be called 
upon today to provide the financial assistance that is Germany’s responsibility, and be asked to 
short-change other community priorities such as Jewish education, youth programs of all kinds, 
providing assistance for other Jews in need locally and throughout the world, including other 
Jewish elderly, and most recently, Israel’s humanitarian needs during and after the war with 
Hamas.   
 

 It isn’t like the Jewish Federations have not been aware of the shortages in funding for 
survivors over the past several years.  They too have been hit hard by the economy, and changing 
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philanthropic trends and lack of confidence in institutions as well.   Further, many communities 
have tried to hold special fundraising efforts, which are well-intended but never calculated to nor 
have they succeeded in actually raising the funds to provide survivors the full measure of 
assistance needed.    
 

The survivors’ needs are vast and immediate. Why should we Holocaust survivors always 
be subjected to these kinds of compromises and flawed solutions?   Well-meaning but short-
sighted suggestions that survivors’ needs can be addressed through volunteer programs and extra 
fundraising in Jewish communities will not suffice.    

 
We raised all of these concerns with the Vice President’s staff, and these are only some 

of the reasons we believe the White House’s announcement should be viewed as perhaps a 
starting point, but not the end point for what is needed to provide the complete and professional 
levels of care that survivors need and deserve, and not to sidetrack a the urgent business to 
immediately get this right for survivors, at long last.   This is in every sense of the word, a matter 
of life and death.   Where is the urgency? 
 

If there is more Federal Government support or more charitable contributions to help 
some of the survivors in need as we all know about, it would be welcome.   But this is not the 
solution to the vast problems survivors face today.   This approach has been tried for decades and 
it has not worked.   When we are talking about needing hundreds of millions of dollars per year 
over and above what is currently being spent to properly care for survivors, raising a few million 
dollars in the Jewish community will not come close to solving the problem, and neither will $5 
million or $10 million from the U.S. government.  

 
If only all these well-meaning friends would simply do the math to understand how 

survivors real, medically mandated health care could never be met under those solutions thus far 
put in place.  The Government of Germany is the only source of realistic levels of funding to 
make a difference in the lives of survivors living in poverty.  The good-sounding negotiations 
results simply will never do that.   

 
This past May, the Administration’s Special Envoy for Holocaust Issues, and her 

colleagues, travelled to South Florida to meet with the survivor community, the adult children of 
survivors many of whom are caretakers, and the Jewish Family and Children’s’ Services 
professionals who have the prime responsibility to administer what little funds exist for 
survivors.  These meetings took place in Miami, Fort Lauderdale, Boca Raton, and West Palm 
Beach.   I am proud that in each community the survivors and family members were united in 
our report:   there is simply not enough funding available to meet the needs that we know about 
much less the problems faced by so many destitute survivors too embarrassed to seek help.   

 
While we were encouraged by the caring attitude that the Administration’s people 

brought, we are very concerned that their agenda is far too limited, i.e. focused solely on   
making federal programs work better for survivors.  Well, that is a laudable and long overdue 
goal, and we offered what support we could.  However, it would be tragic of the Administration 
lost sight of the big picture and the urgency of the needs of survivors today which can only be 
addressed by substantial increases in funding from Germany and other culpable Holocaust 
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countries and profiteers.  We implored the White House representatives to urge the President and 
Vice President to take a leadership position and bring our concerns to Chancellor Merkel 
personally.    

 
We know social service agencies and local leaders throughout the United States charged 

with the responsibility to provide care for survivors have to manage with insufficient resources.  
But their hands seem to be tied when it comes to the most significant obstacles facing survivors.  
Why don’t they speak up and support the survivors seeking to hold Germany responsible for 
providing the complete current amounts of funds survivors desperately need.  Why do retired 
German WWII veterans and even SS officers receive ample pensions and complete health care 
coverage, when Holocaust survivors are forced to choose between paying for food or medicine, 
and cannot pay for dental care, home care, utilities, home care, and other basic needs?   This isn’t 
right.   

 
Maybe, after this hearing and the Committee’s work, the White House will immediately 

build on the acknowledgement that the needs are great, and use its unique authority to deliver the 
comprehensive financial support that survivors need and deserve.   

 
However, even without the White House, we believe in this Committee and in our elected 

members of Congress, led by you Congresswoman Ros-Lehtinen and Congressman Deutch, and 
the 100-plus other members of this House who have previously supported the Holocaust 
survivors.   We ask that you initiate an effort with them to raise your collective voices with 
Germany, as Senators Nelson and Boxer have done in the Senate.     

 
Please, Madame Chairwoman and Mr. Ranking Member and Members of this 

Committee, help us by contacting Chancellor Merkel and your counterparts in the German 
Parliament, the Bundestag, to get this message understood once and for all.  Otherwise, we will 
die never seeing meaningful help provided to the tens of thousands of brothers and sisters who 
need help but continue to suffer.   

 
We are losing more and more survivors every day and they need our help now.  We need 

to this Committee to figure out how much they need for housing, dental care, home health care 
and other survivors and then use your eminence as members of this great United States Senate to 
help us secure the needed funding, today, without any more delays.   The German government 
and the United States government continues to protect the Allianz insurance company and to 
hide behind the Claims Conference in providing insufficient levels of care for tens of thousands 
of survivors in need.   We need the Vice President, the entire Administration, this Committee and 
entire Congress to pressure Germany, and all culpable business entities, to fulfill their moral 
obligations to Holocaust survivors, today.  

 
 
What Happened After the 1997 Senate Resolution Calling on Germany to Provide 

Adequate Income Support and Full Health Care for Holocaust Survivors? 
 

In 1997, the United States Senate unanimously passed a resolution co-sponsored by 
Senators Moynihan, Graham, Hatch, Dodd, and Biden, calling on Germany to provide adequate 
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material and social service support so that all Holocaust survivors could live in dignity.  The 
resolution noted that retired SS officers in Germany and elsewhere receive far more generous 
health care benefits from Germany than Holocaust survivors.  It called for, among other goals, 
that “the German Government should fulfill its responsibilities to victims of the Holocaust and 
immediately set up a comprehensive medical fund to cover the medical expenses of all Holocaust 
survivors worldwide.”  S.Con. Res. 39, July 15, 1997.    

 
Unfortunately, neither the Jewish community leadership, the Executive Branch, nor 

Congress followed through on persuading Germany to live up to these aspirations.    Today, 17 
years later, there is no more excuse for delay.  
 

The grandstanding, fractured, and irrational, bi-annual announcements of Claims 
Conference-German secret negotiations have got to stop as the means of caring for survivors 
once and for all.  It should be replaced by the serious solution sought by the survivors who have 
pleaded for this for nearly 15 years of agony and endless suffering and inability to lift their 
brothers and sisters in need into a reasonably comfortable and dignified quality of life, and 
having watched as so many survivors died in agony these past 15 years while those in power 
ignored or failed to grasp the seriousness of our plight.   The above suggested process is the only 
way once and for all to set the process right and kill poverty among our ranks before it is too late.  

   
 Data on Survivors Living in Poverty 

 
When the group of survivor leaders who eventually started the Holocaust Survivors 

Foundation USA started this effort back in 1998, 1999, 2000, there were at least 87,500 U.S. 
survivors living in or near poverty, which was half of the 175,000 living survivors in the U.S. at 
the time.  Today, there are some 110,000 living survivors, and still, half – 55,000 – live below 
the poverty line or are considered poor.  To us survivors, it is unbearable to think about the tens 
of thousands of survivors who already died in misery in this great country without the care they 
needed.  It is unconscionable that thousands of survivors, who went hungry for years during the 
Holocaust, should have died hungry or alone here in these great United States.   The current 
framework is not acceptable, and never was.  But now that this Committee is investigating the 
status of survivors in the United States, we are praying that this Committee’s work will not allow 
the catastrophes of the past decade to be repeated.        
 

Keep in mind that Holocaust survivors also suffer from much higher levels of poverty 
than other elderly because of the loss of parents, grandparents, the loss of property and other 
assets, and the deprivation of educational opportunities.   Even many survivors who did OK 
economically have outlived their resources, and are now unable to afford the care they need. 

 
Unfortunately, there is no comprehensive census data that shows the number of survivors 

in the U.S., the number that live in poverty, and the kind of care they are receiving via 
government and privately-delivered services.  However, there are several local studies and 
national surveys that support the basic finding that half of all survivors live below or near the 
poverty level, and that the funding for survivors’ needs is terribly inadequate everywhere.  Here 
are a few of these summarized.  
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National Data.  As I noted, today, some 55,000 Holocaust survivors in the U.S. – half of 
the survivor population here – live below or near the poverty line and cannot afford sufficient 
food, shelter, medicine, health care, home care, dental care, hearing aids, eyeglasses, and other 
services necessary for a dignified old age. This number is derived from data from leading 
demographers compiled by the Jewish Federation system and filed with the Federal Court in 
2004.  The number of U.S. survivors living in or near poverty at the time was 87,500.  (See 
Sheskin, Estimates of the Number of Nazi Victims and Their Economic Status, January 2004; 
2000-01 National Jewish Population Survey.) 55,000 is also the number cited by the Claims 
Conference when describing the population of U.S. survivors who are poor today.  
 

Los Angeles.  In December 2008, the Jewish Federation of Los Angeles conducted a 
survey which concluded that there are 10,000-12,000 Holocaust survivors living in the Los 
Angeles metropolitan area, most of whom are over the age of 85, 75% of whom are female, and 
49% of whom are “low income or poor.” See Los Angeles Community Study of Vulnerable 
Jewish Seniors and Holocaust Survivors, December 2008. 
 

The Los Angeles study found, “[c]onsistent with other national studies, Holocaust 
survivors in Los Angeles are less affluent than other Jews, with 49% of households either low-
income or poor.  Using the federal poverty guidelines, 27% of survivors are living at or below 
100% of the guidelines.”   
 

New York.  A few years ago, the UJA-Federation of New York City reported that 
“[t]here are 73,000 aging Holocaust survivors in NY, half of whom are living at or below the 
poverty level.”  See http://www.facebook.com/ujafedny.   
 

As I said before, a recent report in 2013 by Self Help found that in 2013, in the New 
York City metropolitan area alone, 26,572 survivors, or 41% of the New York survivor 
population, required some help with daily tasks.    
 

San Francisco.   The Jewish News Weekly of Northern California reported in 2008 that of 
4,000 Holocaust survivors living in the Bay Area, 1,000 of them “are in trouble,” and that “the 
Jewish community is not raising enough money to care for the poorest and sickest in a proper 
and humane way.”  See Anita Friedman, “Holocaust Remembrance is About Honoring the 
Living, Too,” Jewish News Weekly of Northern California, May 2, 2008.  These concerns about 
the large number of survivors in need in the Bay Area were again reported four years later.  See 
Deborah Garel, “As We Memorialize Shoah Victims, Don’t Forget the Living,” Jweekly.com, 
April 12, 2012.   
 

Washington, D.C. The Washington (D.C.) Jewish Week reported in November 2012 that 
while “Claims Conference money has never been enough to fund the JSSA’s (Jewish Social 
Services Agency’s) support for Holocaust survivors,” that in 2012 the agency was estimating a 
$500,000 shortfall because of the increased demand for services.   See “Fiscal Cliff for 
Survivors,” The Washington Jewish Week, November 28, 2012.      
 

South Florida. In Miami, a 2003 survey (the most recent one to ask the question) found 
that 39% of survivors live below the official poverty level.  No one believes the situation has 

http://www.facebook.com/ujafedny�
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improved since then.  But the community isn’t even asking the question now – either to avoid 
embarrassment, or perhaps because they realize the results won’t make a difference with today’s 
funding system.   
 

In preparation for the 2009 Prague Conference on Holocaust Assets, the South Florida 
social service organizations met with the Holocaust survivor leadership and Congresswoman 
Ileana Ros-Lehtinen to discuss the conditions facing survivors in the care of the communities 
there.  In Miami, the director reported that the survivors under the care of the Jewish Community 
Services organization are mostly in their late 80s and 90s, and require substantially greater care 
on the whole than they did even a few years ago, but the current system only provides a portion 
of the hours of home care needed. 
 

Broward County and Palm Beach Counties reported larger but somewhat younger 
survivor populations, with slightly lower levels of poverty levels and lower levels of hours of 
care and emergency services needed on average.  So, Broward and Palm Beach Counties’ 
survivors were at the time  of that meeting getting about one quarter to one third of the home 
care they needed, about 4-6 hours per week (like Miami 10 years ago).  Further, their emergency 
funds from the Claims Conference are not only rationed every month, but run out long before the 
end of the year. Because their situations mirror what Miami looked like a decade ago, we can 
assume the needs will continue to grow among survivors there in the coming years.   
 
 I am including a current write-up from the Alpert Jewish Family & Children’s Service 
organization in West Palm Beach as an exhibit to my testimony. 
 

Israel and elsewhere.  There are also thousands of impoverished Holocaust survivors 
living in Israel, Europe, Canada, Australia, and South America who are not receiving the services 
they need for a dignified quality of life.  According to the Claims Conference in 2010, the 
number of Holocaust survivors living in or near poverty in Israel was 74,000, and the number in 
the former Soviet Union was  90,000.   When the 55,000 poor U.S. survivors are included in this 
ghastly count, it shows 219,000 Holocaust survivors living in or near poverty worldwide.   As 
has been widely reported to the shock and dismay of many, even survivors in Israel do not 
receive proper and needed care, due to funding shortages from Claims Conference and the Israeli 
government, it doesn’t.  See, e.g. Liel Leibovitz, “Israel’s Starving Survivors,” Tablet, April 8, 
2013; Daniel Ziri, “Budget Runs Out for Holocaust Survivors’ Expenses,” The Jerusalem Post, 
August 11, 2012. 

 
Insurance Companies’ Responsibility  

 
Congresswoman Ros-Lehtinen and Congressman Deutch, we also appreciate your 

introducing HR 890 in 2011 and pushing as hard as you did to have it pass through this 
Committee and go further.   That bill would have restored Holocaust survivors’ rights to sue 
Allianz, Generali, AXA, Munich Re, Swiss Re, Zurich, Basler, RAS, Victoria, and other global 
insurers who  dishonored insurance policies they sold to our parents and grandparents.   The 
failure of your bill to advance to even a floor vote  in the House (and of S. 466 to advance to a 
vote in the Senate Judiciary Committee) remains a bitter disappointment to Holocaust survivors 
and our families.  I would like my testimony before the 2008 Senate Foreign Affairs Committee, 
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and the testimony of fellow HSF executive committee member Renee Firestone in the House and 
Senate in 2011 and 2012, along with my other HSF colleagues who have testified on the 
insurance issue and other issues of vital concern to survivors, to be deemed an official part of this 
hearing record.  Here are the citations: 
 
http://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/RubinJTestimony080506p1.pdf 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/112/fir111611.pdf 
 
http://www.judiciary.senate.gov/pdf/12-6-20FirestoneTestimony.pdf 
 
http://democrats.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rec032807.htm 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/112/71263.pdf 
 
http://judiciary.house.gov/hearings/pdf/Dubbin100922.pdf 
 
http://archives.financialservices.house.gov/hearing110/arbeiter020708.pdf 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/sch032807.htm 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rec032807.htm 
 
http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-110hhrg38141/pdf/CHRG-110hhrg38141.pdf 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/mos100307.htm 
 
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rub100307.htm 

 
The reason is that my colleagues and I have attempted to bring the concerns of the 

survivor community before this Congress over the past decade on several occasions, and our 
positions have been thoroughly documented and supported.  But we have been overwhelmed by 
the moneyed interests of the insurance companies, the misrepresentations of the Bush and 
Obama Administrations, and the treachery and dishonesty of certain non-survivor Jewish groups 
led by the Claims Conference, ADL, AJC, B’nai B’rith, Agudas Israel, the World Jewish 
Congress, and Stuart Eizenstat.    

 
But insurers collectively owe Holocaust survivors and our families well over $20 billion 

in today’s dollars, and they have denied us our families’ historic and financial legacies.  
Thousands of survivors have died as second class citizens in this country without the ability to 
reclaim their families’ financial and historic legacies.  It is criminal that the insurers remain 
immune, with the assistance of those I just named.    

 
I raise this here for several reasons.  First, even if survivors’ legal rights were restored 

and all traceable beneficiaries and heirs are paid, there would still be billions of dollars in likely 
heirless proceeds these companies could and should contribute to a fund to assist survivors 

http://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/RubinJTestimony080506p1.pdf�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/112/fir111611.pdf�
http://democrats.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rec032807.htm�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/112/71263.pdf�
http://judiciary.house.gov/hearings/pdf/Dubbin100922.pdf�
http://archives.financialservices.house.gov/hearing110/arbeiter020708.pdf�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/sch032807.htm�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rec032807.htm�
http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-110hhrg38141/pdf/CHRG-110hhrg38141.pdf�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/mos100307.htm�
http://archives.republicans.foreignaffairs.house.gov/110/rub100307.htm�
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today.  As I said in 2008, what about the policies that went up in flames in Auschwitz-Birkenau, 
and the other death camps?  Why should Generali and Allianz be the heirs of the Jewish families 
who were annihilated?   

 
I raise this for another reason.  As you surely recall, to defeat our efforts going back to 

2007 in Congress to restore survivors’ legal rights, the insurers, the State Department, and even 
some Jewish groups made the argument that restoring survivors’ legal rights would result in less 
funding from Germany for the needs of indigent survivors.   This was and is an outrageous 
argument.   One thing has nothing to do with the other.  Insurance companies should pay their 
debts and survivors should be able to sue them if they breach their contracts.  That has nothing to 
do with Germany’s long overdue moral obligation to provide adequate funding for the needs of 
survivors, a duty it has ignored and only recently began to address due to pressure from the 
survivors and our allies here in Congress. 

 
But if you go back to the actual hearing record in the Senate back to 2007 and 2008, you 

will see that the Claims Conference witness cited this argument while was bragging about having 
secured $70 million from Germany for “additional home care funding” – for the entire world!   
We pointed out that $70 million for two years, or $35 million per year, for the 50,000 survivors 
then being served, would generate a total of $700 per survivor for home care funding – about 4 
weeks of home care given the average cost of $15 and average need of 15 hours per week. 

 
Germany doubled these home care funds again in 2010 and 2013, culminating in the 

home care fund discussed above that will address only 25% of the survivors’ needs.  If the funds 
from Germany have doubled three times and now will only meet one-quarter of the needs, this 
Committee can easily see that a far more direct and forceful response is desperately needed.  
This is what survivors are hoping will result from today’s hearing and your next steps.   

 
Of course, we hope and expect that Congress will take up a bill like HR 890 early next 

year and pass it so survivors can recover our family insurance policies.  However, in addition, we 
believe that the insurers such as Allianz and Generali and others who profited from the 
Holocaust should also contribute to the kind of fund we are urging here to provide for all 
survivors’ needs, immediately, and without further haggling.  They have the money – they stole 
it.  They can pay it out today to relieve survivors’ suffering, some of which they caused.  

 
Survivors’ Care Remains Germany’s Responsibility 

 
 Nothing has changed since Chancellor Adenauer's remarkable assertions of German 

responsibility in the 1950's!     Instead Germany, under the present newly re-elected government 
has actively successfully pushed their own responsibilities to the US government and the 
American Jewish community instead. How bizarre is that?   We are outraged and we beg this 
committee, especially you, Madame Chairwoman and Ranking Member  Deutch, who have sat 
so ably on the Foreign Affairs Committee for all these years, to press the Secretary of State and 
the President, who have developed close ties to Chancellor Merkel and visited the camps with 
her and with Elie Wiesel, to change all this now, and get back to providing sufficient funds 
directly to meet survivors’ actual physical and mental needs.    
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 The cost of a proper, comprehensive, and permanent program would be minimal 
compared to Germany’s and the insurers’ resources – but would provide a vital lifeline to 
survivors who need and deserve it. 
 

While you may think a turn-around is impossible to refocus on Germany's responsibility. 
We believe because of the very personal ties which exist uniquely at this time in the relationships 
with Chancellor Merkel, and with you, Madame Chairman, and the Secretary of State, 
a concerted effort to renew and refresh German's role is promising and should be tried on a 
concerted high level it should work. I am sure Elie Wiesel would join such an effort just as he 
did a the Prague conference on this subject and his visits with the President and Merkel at 
Bergen Belsen Concentration Camp as well as other such meetings. 

 
Let me remind the Committee of Elie Wiesel’s words to the 2009 Prague Conference: 
 

 
 

If only this could be the serious focus by all high level persons, led by you, Chairwoman 
Ros-Lehtinen and Ranking Member Deutch, it would finally cut through the talk and false efforts 
once and for all then to provide actual meaningful care not gimmicks which won't work once 
again leaving survivors continuing to suffer until they die. 

 
Thank you again to the entire leadership of this Committee and Subcommittees to hear 

us, to bring these issues to light, and for your efforts past and future.   They are historic and 
extremely important. 
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